
 
 

December 18, 2023 

The Honorable Antony J. Blinken 

Secretary of State 

U.S. Department of State 

2201 C Street NW 

Washington, DC 20520 

 

Dear Secretary Blinken, 

The destructive conflict between the Sudanese Armed Forces (SAF) and Rapid Support 

Forces (RSF) has been raging for eight months. It has resulted in 4.8 million people internally 

displaced, 1.2 million fleeing to neighboring countries and regions, 10,000 civilian casualties, 

and approximately 24 million people in need of immediate humanitarian assistance. Sudan’s 

health systems have reached their breaking point, and the country is plagued with widespread 

sexual violence, looting, and killing.  

At the onset of this conflict in April 2023, we strongly advocated for U.S. leadership in 

coordinating a robust international diplomatic response, the safe and swift delivery of 

humanitarian assistance, the protection of civilians, and, crucially, that a special envoy be 

appointed to provide a single address within the U.S. government, as well as a clear U.S. lead for 

foreign parties when participating in direct negotiations with the RSF, SAF, and regional 

partners. Although we welcome the progress to-date in facilitating humanitarian action to meet 

the urgent needs of civilians, we once again reaffirm our request that you immediately appoint a 

special envoy to manage the Sudan crisis. 

We are grateful for the efforts from you, Assistant Secretary Molly Phee, Ambassador 

John Godfrey, Ambassador Daniel Rubinstein, and Special Envoy for the Horn of Africa Mike 

Hammer have put into facilitating negotiations between the RSF, SAF, and global partners in 

Jeddah. We also welcome your December 6 atrocities determination for the crimes against 

humanity and ethnic cleansing conducted by the SAF and RSF. However, much more needs to 

be done to end this brutal conflict, and the need is urgent. We are concerned that the lack of a 

dedicated special envoy, who would report directly to the Secretary of State who would 

internally coordinate and lead U.S. government efforts, and who may serve as a focal point and 

driver for international diplomatic efforts, is severely inhibiting the United States’ ability to 

engage most forcefully towards a resolution to the crisis. We are pleased that the negotiation 

talks between the SAF and RSF in Jeddah have resumed, but a stronger and more cohesive U.S. 

diplomatic effort is long overdue. The tally of Sudanese lives taken by this conflict is mounting 

by the day.  

As global stability is threatened by multiple destructive conflicts, we cannot forget about 

the people of Sudan. To ensure a prosperous future for Sudan, the U.S. government must serve as 



a lead negotiator in peace discussions via a Special Envoy for Sudan. We would welcome 

additional information, whether via a briefing to our staff or in a written response, regarding the 

rationale for why our request for the appointment of a Special Envoy for Sudan remains unmet. 

Thank you for your time and attention to this request.  

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

 

 

    _______________________________ 

Tim Kaine 

United States Senator 

 

 

_______________________________ 

Mark R. Warner 

United States Senator  


